 TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 
Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 5th September 2011
Meeting started 7.05pm
Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson
Vice Chairperson Ian Hartley 
Councillor Raymond Clough

Councillor Karen Plumb

Councillor Beverley Robinson
Councillor Steven Wilcock

Clerk Adele Waddington 

Councillor Paul Reyner

Councillor Ruth Crompton



Also Present
County Councillor Mike Calvert, PCSO Trish Thompson, PCSO Ailsa Pate
Apologies

Councillor Gillian Greenwood, Councillor Adrian Foulkes 
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 4th July 2011 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed by Cllr Reyner, seconded by Cllr Wilcock.
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
Police Matters
· PCSO Trish Thompson introduced herself.  At the moment she is the rural PCSO covering alone, as the new CBM has not yet been appointed.
· PCSO Thompson advised that there had been lead thefts from the school, church and a property on Foulds Terrace.
· There had been a theft of a bicycle from Boulsworth Terrace.
· There had been a theft of diesel from a farm on Burnley Road.
· There had been a case of ASB where heavy pebbles from a garden on Aspley Grove have been thrown.  2 properties were affected.
· There was a theft of a chainsaw and petrol strimmer from a farm on Burnley Road.  Enquiries are ongoing.
· There was one vehicle crime on Winewall – this was detected.
· On the top Wycoller car park, the atom sphere cannot be replaced as it is too damaged.  It had been removed by a sledge hammer or something similar, and rolled down the hill.  More signs are to go up in the ar park, and it is on the ASB patrol.
· PCSO Thompson reported that plain clothed police officers are on patrol gathering evidence about the lead thefts.  The Councillors are concerned that, not only Trawden is being targeted, but the whole of east Lancashire.  Following comments made, Adele is to write to MP Andrew Stephenson about the concerns, with suggestions that, when scrap is taken to scrap yards, more traceability is kept by the scrap yard, and payment is made by cheque or bankers draft.  PCSO Thompson to take back these comments to the Police station along with concerns of the leniency of the sentence for anyone caught.
· PCSO’s Thompson and Pate left the meeting at 7.20pm.
County Councillor Mike Calvert
CCllr Calvert gave his apologies for not attending the last meeting, and advised that there wasn’t much to report.
· The road surfacing and repairs are now near completion, but any further concerns should be forwarded to CCllr Calvert for follow-up.

· With reference to the Recycling Centre at Colne, all Pendle Councillors are encouraging people to complete the consultation document on line by the end of September.  The new centre in Burnley meets all the Health and Safety requirements.  The Colne site is owned by Sita, who give permission for it to be used.  PBC will continue to drop general waste off at this site.  CCllr Calvert also advised that PBC will collect bulky furniture items from private property free of charge.  There are 2 recycling centres in the district, Colne and Barnoldswick, which are expensive to run, and the requirement is for only one per district.  The Councillors raised concerns about the amount of traffic using Burnley Road to go to the new site in Burnley, and CCllr Calvert advised that the one in Barnoldswick appears to be underused.  The cabinet member has been amazed at the response received so far, and Adele advised that a letter has already been sent on behalf of the Parish Council objecting to the closure.  CCllr Calvert has made his feelings well known that he is completely opposed to its closure.  There are 3,000 visitors/month to Barnoldswick, and 8,000/month to Colne.  Cllr Clough asked why collections from the Colne site of the skips cannot be done outside opening hours to alleviate the problem of temporary closure whilst removals are taking place.  As several companies, not only Sita, collect from this and other sites across  Lancashire, it is impractical for this to happen as they would only be able to collect overnight.  CCllr Calvert is trying to keep this site open and asked that everyone goes to: www.lancashire.gov.uk/waste and completes the Rationalisation of household waste recycling centres, consultation review July 2011.
· Cllr Robinson asked CCllr Calvert to go and have another look at the dip in the road near to Cemetery Lodge.  United Utilities originally did the damage there, but have not responded to the correspondence sent by the Parish
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· Council.  Cllr Plumb advised that she can take some pictures of the area if required.  CCllr Calvert will take another look and report to the Highways team.

· CCllr Calvert and Bryan Thompson from PBC advised that ‘Stan the Van’ will be using the Community Centre car park on Friday 16th September.  Adele to put up posters.

· CCllr Calvert advised that all the minor roads off the main road in Colne are to become 20mhp speed areas between September and January.  Trawden has not currently been included.
· Cllr Clough reported that lamp number 16 on Winewall needs attention.

CCllr Calvert left the meeting at 8.10pm
Residents Issues

Matters Arising 
Village Lengthsman

Cllr Wilcock asked that the Cobbly path be weedkilled.
Cllr Robinson is concerned that the Parish Council are paying Granville to do work that PBC should be doing.  She asked whether we could negotiate that Granville does the jobs but funding comes from PBC to cover the costs.  He is already weed-killing, strimming, cutting round planters etc.  AW to check that Granville has the necessary certificate to weed-kill public areas, and get a copy of it.  AW to ask CCllr Calvert for a work-schedule/costing sheet for the public services Granville could cover.
Cllr Robinson has the brochure to choose some bulbs for the Parish Council to purchase.  Once she has chosen them, Adele to order and give to Granville for planting in the tubs/planting areas.  A total amount of £115 was agreed.  Cllr Hartley has compost that can be used for the planters.  Cllr Robinson asked that Granville put this in the ones on Winewall and the ones next to the bench at Cotton Tree.  Adele to write to LBS and ask them whether they would consider sponsoring the two planters are Cotton Tree, and whether Cllr Foulkes will look after the planters at wellhead.
Colne Area Committee

Cllr Hartley advised that concept staging put in a planning application when they bought the land for a gate to separate the two yard areas.  Wellocks still have a storage building and do maintenance there and Concept do not want them using their space.  This is recommended to approve.
Tram Tracks

The tracks themselves are not a planning issue, but the owners of the garages are being contacted and asked to tidy them up.
Community Centre/Luncheon Club
Bryan Thompson from PBC attended the meeting to discuss the Community Centre handover and the Luncheon Club.  If possible, he would like to run both these items in tandem, in the hope it will have a more positive outcome.  Bryan is concerned that the luncheon club is not going to be sustainable under PBC.  Some of the luncheon clubs have already been transferred to some voluntary groups.  There are 16-20 people who attend the one at the Community Centre, and advised that, if a committee was to take over the running of the club, PBC would support it, it wouldn’t be left to the committee to do completely on their own.  Roughlee took over theirs about 18 months ago, by volunteers.  Their food is cooked by members of the Parish Council and the committee is paid £100/month from PBC.  Bryan expressed his concerns that it could close, and really doesn’t want this to happen.  PBC have £1.7m to save next year, and luncheon clubs are not seen as a necessity.  The food at Trawden is currently cooked on site, but can be bought in from a company in Nelson.  Roughlee do not cook their food on site, therefore the people cooking it do not need all the necessary H&S qualifications required if cooked on site.  The Councillors do not want to see the group close, as it is seen as a social event for the people who attend.  It is very important that the group keeps going.  The costs given were £4.20 for a 2 course meal delivered, current expenditure is £12,000 over the year, but income is only £4,000 giving a loss of £8226/yr currently. 
Cllr Wilcock advised that the draft lease for the Community Centre was returned quite some time ago, but as Ian Mcinery was on long-term sick, nothing was pursued.  Cllr Wilcock has been to Primet Hill Community Centre which is very successfully run, and it was suggested that a committee of 6-8 people would be required and that user groups of the centre be targeted.  More groups are now using the Centre.  Cllr’s Plumb and Robinson are willing to get involved on this, so a meeting will be set up with Bryan to talk through the best ways of targeting people and pushing this forward.  Bryan expressed that he was quite happy for this to take up to 12 months and would not be pushing for decisions soon.
North West in Bloom

Cllr Robinson took the judges round and included Hollin Hall where the residents have taken over a piece of land.  They advised that there are still grot spots which include the garages on Colne Road, weeds at the side of the road, and the general untidiness around the Millennium garden.  Lynne Barnes has asked for permission to plant on the land across the library car park.  We need sponsorship for benches or containers around the village, where the sponsor would supply and sponsor the item.  Cllr Robinson advised that the planter outside CNC Support is in the wrong place, and will arrange with Cllr Hodgson to meet and get this moved.  A letter has been received advising that Trawden has won a prize.  Cllr 
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Robinson to attend the ceremony and ask Cllr Greenwood is she would like to attend as well.  Cllr Clough advised that he met some people from Harambee surgery who were talking about their planter.  They wanted to know who would be tending to it.  Cllr Robinson thinks that they should be tending to it and re-planting it themselves.
A vote of thanks was given to Cllr Robinson for all her hard work and efforts put into the NWIB project.

Dean Street

The land has been tidied up and is being checked that it complies to rules.  The area is much improved.
Cotton Tree Garden

The top stones have now been put back.  There are some missing which will need purchasing/finding.
Parish Matters

Cllr Plumb advised that there had been an objection to the garage at 1 Back Lane.  This will not be pursued if there is less than 3 objections.  Cllr Plumb will advise the applicant to check on the planning website.
David Robertson has built a wall at his property with gates with no planning permission.  This is to be discussed at the CAC meeting.
Cllr Clough advised that the road outside the car park at ball Grove needs some patching.
Planning Applications
Appeal lodged by Mr & Mrs Pulidori of Lower Beardshaw Head, Burnley Road about the clause which states they are not permitted to dog groom on the premises.  Residents attended the meeting about this objection, and the applicant has approached CCllr Calvert for support.  CCllr Calvert wanted to hear what the residents objections were before making a decision as to whether he would support this application or not.  The residents advised that Mr Pulidori had applied for kennels retrospectively, but it had been refused.  It appeared that the building had gone up anyway against the regulations.  Mr Pulidori advised that he would be using the new outbuilding for his tractor and storage only.  The enforcement still had to be carried out against grooming on the premises, but this is still happening. The business has been running for the last 12 months, and the noise last summer was atrocious.  The premises were very busy when the business first started, and dogs were being kept in the kennels outside.  As soon as someone appeared, all the dogs started barking.  As the property is situated in a valley, the noise carried across to Boulsworth Drive, Church Street, Colne Road, Burnley road and the farms off these roads as well.  The residents feel that it is a very intrusive noise, as it was very loud and echoes around.  The Councillors feel that this is only the start of problems on this site, and if the dog grooming is to get permission, the kennelling will soon follow.  There were also issues about the volume of traffic going through the village to the premises and the noise pollution.  Although the kennels have been erected, Mr Pulidori advised that they would not be used for dogs being groomed on the site.  This appears not to be the case.  Mr Pulidori was also supposed to submit samples of the tiles used on his new outbuilding, but hasn’t done so yet.  Adele to write a letter outlining the above issues and ensure it is sent by the closing date.
13/11/0426P – Erection of first floor extension to gable elevation at 3 North View, Trawden.  Sent out to all Parish Councillors – no objections received

13/11/0389P – Removal of existing temporary stables and erection of stable block comprising 6 stables and 2 store rooms at Guildford Clough Farm, Hollin Hall, Trawden.  Sent out to all Parish councillors – no objections received.  CCllr Calvert has been asked to support this change.  Although the plan was refused, it has been built.  CCllr Calvert has been to have a look at the temporary stables, and feels that they look fine.  They are not a blot on the landscape, and Cllr Hartley feels that, as the owners keep horses, they should be allowed a building to keep them in.  
13/11/0385P – removal of conditions 2,3,4,8 & 10 of planning approval 13/04/0293P relating to garages, landscaping and means of enclosure at Former Chelsea Bakery, Church Street, Trawden.  Sent out to all Parish Councillors – no objections received.

13/11/0369P – Erection of detached single garage at Oaklands Cottage, Wycoller Road, Trawden.  Sent out to all Parish Councillors – no objections received

13/11/0368P – Erection of balcony at first floor rear of dwelling (retrospective) at 5 Hollin Hall, Trawden.  Sent out to all Parish councillors – no objections received.  CCllr Calvert has also been asked to support this application.  Other properties on Hollin Hall already have these balconies, but as they were erected before 2008, they are allowed to stay.  The applicant has received objections from either side of their property as they do not have them, but feel that they will be over-looking the gardens.
13/11/0330P – Erection of two storey extension to rear of house at Highfield, Burnley Road, Trawden.  Sent out to all Parish Councillors – no objections received.  Advice received from PBC that permission granted.

13/11/0196P – Erection of single storey conservatory to the rear of house at 53 Leyland Close, Trawden.  Sent out to all Parish Councillors – no objections received

Correspondence

Consultation on the draft policy for managing unauthorised encampments on CC owned land, and on the highways for which the CC is the responsible authority

Colne and District Committee meeting to be held on 11th August at Colne Town Hall
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Colne Walkers are Welcome advice that the application for the area to join has been accepted.
Letter received about Polling Districts and Polling Places
Minutes of the AGM of the Pendle Fairtrade Group received
Letter received from NWIB that Trawden have won a prize.  Prize giving is to be held on 20th October.  £25 per ticket
Bank Statement received
Letter from LCC received about the consultation draft implementation plan for Lancashire’s Local Transport Plan
Letter and posters received from Pendleside Hospice for the Halloween Walk
Letter received from Roy St Pierre about the implementation of 20mph zones and that Boulsworth Ward is not included.
Colne and District Committee meeting to be held on 8th September at Colne Town Hall

Letter received from Walkers are Welcome inviting people to the launch at The Crown Hotel on 10th September
All minutes and agenda’s from PBC meetings received
New Parker Bulbs brochure received

Finance
Cheque number 960 for £520 was issued to Adele Waddington for Clerks salary for the months of July and August
Cheque number 961 for £37.42 was issued to Adele Waddington for Clerks expenses for the months of July and August
Cheque number 962 for £1052.54 was issued to Granville Bentley for June, July and August
Cheque number 963 for £375 was issued to Ian Salter for gardening services at Harambee Surgery
Cheque number 964 for £86.85 was issued to Cllr Robinson purchase of plants and items for NWIB
Cheque number 965 for £101.40 was issued to JRB Enterprise for dog gloves

Cheque number 966 for £100 was issued for upkeep to the Church clock

Meeting closed 10.05pm
Next meeting 3rd October, 7pm prompt
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